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NEVADA COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS
Board Agenda Memo
MEETING DATE:	January 14, 2024

TO:	Board of Supervisors

FROM:	Phebe Bell
SUBJECT:	Resolution approving Agreement 24-79026-000 to accept funds from the California Department of State Hospitals (DSH) for implementation of a permanent DSH Diversion Program for individuals who have been found Incompetent to Stand Trial for a felony, in the maximum revenue amount of $5,683,000 for the contract term of July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2029 and directs the Auditor-Controller to amend the Behavioral Health Budget for fiscal year 2024/25. (4/5 Affirmative Vote Required)

RECOMMENDATION: Approve the attached Resolution.

FUNDING: This funding originates from the California Department of State Hospitals (DSH) to implement a permanent diversion program for individuals who have been found incompetent to stand trial for felony offenses. A budget amendment is required and included in this Resolution. 

BACKGROUND: Over the last decade, California has experienced significant growth in the number of individuals charged with felony offenses who are found Incompetent to Stand Trial (IST) and committed to DSH for competency restoration services. In response, the DSH Diversion Program was developed as a collaboration between DSH and county governments to develop or expand diversion programs for individuals with Serious Mental Illness (SMI) who face felony charges and could be determined to be IST. The DSH Diversion Program provides funding to counties to support community mental health treatment and other services for these individuals. 

For the County’s initial pilot program in 2022, Nevada County Behavioral Health (NCBH) assessed and referred felony defendants who were deemed, or at risk of being deemed IST. If criteria were met, and the individual did not pose an unreasonable risk of safety to the community, the defense attorney would refer the individual to the DSH Diversion Program. As a result of this pilot, an IST Response Team was developed to bring departments such as NCBH, Nevada County Probation, the Public Defender’s office, and the District Attorney’s office together to collaborate on appropriateness of defendants. NCBH and Probation would then assess and recommend suitable individuals to the courts. If diversion was granted, NCBH and Probation would connect program participants to treatment in the community, as opposed to remaining in jail for an extended period of time before receiving treatment at DSH.

The permanent DSH Diversion Program will expand upon the former pilot program by transitioning to an established and fixed program for Nevada County. Specifically, DSH has approved Nevada County to receive funding for two eligible individuals annually. These individuals will receive clinically appropriate care through evidence-based treatment modalities, and wrap-around services such as housing and medication management. The goal of Nevada County’s DSH Diversion Program is to provide these individuals, when a judge deems it safe and appropriate to do so, with long-term community mental health treatment and other services to avoid further criminal charges and institutionalization.

It is recommended that the Board approve this Agreement as it allows for more timely access to care and provides individuals who are justice-involved with SMI with the critical treatment and services they need to remain safely in the community.


Approved by:	Phebe Bell, Behavioral Health Director
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